SOMERSET  LOCAL  PHARMACEUTICAL  COMMITTEE
Minutes of the Meeting of the Somerset Local Pharmaceutical Committee held at Ash House Hotel, Ash, Nr Martock on Wednesday 22nd November 2017.

Present:  
A Downing (Chairman); Ms H Elliott; A Harker; N Kyle; R Smyth; F.Valagiannopoulos; P Whitaker      
In Attendance:    Mrs Y Lamb (Engagement Officer), M Lennox (Chief Officer), Mrs M Pennington  
                               (Administration Officer), and N Woollcombe-Adams (Secretary)
1. Apologies for Absence – D Hussain, G Morris, Ms E Waller and G Winter.
2. Declarations of Interest – None.
3. CCA Report –  NK agreed to do this.
4. Minutes of the Last Meeting – Agreed as a correct record of the proceedings.
5. Matters Arising from the Minutes of the Last Meeting – 

a) Item 12 – CCG have no funding available for an LPC representative to attend PAMM. Agreed that AD would respond to the CCG, stating that ML would meet with Shaun Green on a regular basis, adopting the same methodology as Devon and Cornwall in order to maintain a connection with PAMM.
b) It was noted that Gary Winter had taken redundancy from Lloyds, and that the CCA would need to be contacted with regard to his replacement.
c) Item 12c - “Walk in My Shoes” – See minutes of the Executive meeting dated 7th November for details of the Ilminster meeting. The meeting covering Burnham, Highbridge and Axbridge was well attended and highly positive. There was a desire to move forward with the EMIS system communicating with pharmacies. The possibility of targeting MURs on e.g. hypertension, creating a new way of public health campaigning and creating a better communications system on a one to one basis were items high on the future agenda.
d) Item 13 - Provider Company – There was a need for PSNC to establish a national company along the lines of LOCSU. This is being worked on by Phil Maslin (Lloyds) and Alastair Buxton (PSNC). It is intended that this should be a simple light-handed model with a national mandate.
e) Item 15 - Flu Update – 12,131 vaccinations had been administered across the county to date, which was 30% ahead of last year. It was noted that there was a potential vaccine supply problem.
6. Minutes of the Executive Meeting of 7th November and Matters Arising – These were agreed as correct record of the proceedings, with no matter arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
7. Budget and Financial Matters – 

It was noted that there was a balance of £91,000, as the majority of outstanding invoices had now been paid with approximately a further £4,000 to come. PW advised on the importance of updating the budget and preparing forecasts for next year, given that there were only two more full Committee meetings prior to April 2018. PW and FV had gone through the invoices and figures submitted by MP whose presentation of data was generally agreed to be excellent. PW and FV had audited the practices adopted, and gone through the PSNC self-audit where all examples had scored a green rating with some verging on the exemplary. It was agreed that it would be a good practice for next year to go through a value for money exercise. Extra funding drawn in had meant that the treatment of reserves was exemplary. The expenses policy was accredited at green level. It was felt that next year for governance purposes an expenses management report should be submitted on a six-monthly basis, which would then merit an exemplary rating.
The Committee agreed that MP should remain as Treasurer with FV and PW continuing to monitor the finances on its behalf. It was also agreed that the LPC should adopt a zero-based budget system. To progress these matters Budget and Finances would have a two-hour position at the beginning of the agenda for the next Committee meeting in January.

It was proposed by AH, seconded by RS, and agreed unanimously that the Treasurers Honorarium of £500 should be split between FV and PW in recognition of the financial governance work they were carrying out on behalf of the LPC.
8. Correspondence – See Item 4a.
9. Communications – See Item 4a.
10. Andy Hill – Somerset CCG – AH reported on CCG issues as follows:-
a) The diminishing number of GPs and practices merging will result in more GPs becoming either locums or salaried, as opposed to partners carrying residual leasehold problems. The merging of practices will enable a larger skill mix. As a result, the CCG were wanting more data on the pharmacy work force, which would entail an intelligent survey of pharmacies in Somerset to illustrate skills, ambitions, local numbers, age profiles etc. The results of this survey with a suitable mixture of questions should yield data on demographics, skills. Locums, career intentions, age etc. ML agreed to acquire corporate approval to the survey which could also include Technicians. The best method of obtaining data would be via Contractors. AH would draft the appropriate questions, send them to ML for approval and putting before the LPN.
b) Full/part delegation to the CCG – NHSE had passed responsibility for GP practices back to the CCG, but not responsibility for the Pharmacy Contract which seemed irrational. 

c) “Walk in My Shoes” – The workshops to date had proved extremely positive, and were greatly welcomed by the CCG, in particular with regards to the proposals for inter professional communication.
11. Ian Creek - Symphony Health Care Services – 

The Symphony Program is due to end in March 2018. A data set had been built in conjunction with York University, which had found a large increase in the population aged over 65. This in turn meant an enormous increase in LTCs. The consequence of these findings had resulted in Enhanced Primary Care to avoid hospital admission, together with a Complex Care Pyramid creating a specialist care team which meant 50% of the budget being spent on 5% of patients. GP practices had been encouraged to examine their skill mix, and establish appropriate clinics to save their time. The Accessible Care Organisation Symphony was setting up has become redundant due to the creation of the STP. SHS was set up to allow GP practices to form a larger group, which now contains eight practices (50,000 patients) and is growing. Reduced costs of YDH among others had produced estimated savings of £1.34 for every £1.00 spent.
It was jointly agreed that IC would set up a Clinical Cabinet with Pharmacy representatives to explore a “100 Day Plan”, with a view to them working together with practice managers.

12. Provider Company – See Item 4d.
13. Self-Audit – See Item 7.
14. Anne Cole – CCPE – Learning and Development – 

The SCR event on 9th October had worked well with positive feedback which showed the value of CPPE and the LPC collaborating. The hypertension multi-disciplinary educational workshop had also produced a positive reaction from attendees. 

AC worked through and took comments on the forthcoming events and their dates which had been planned by CCPE. In particular the Committee focused on Patient Safety. AD agreed to contact EW about communicating with Contractors.

15. PSNC Update –

No further funding would be required for the appeal. LPCs were being encouraged to work together, and as yet a replacement for Sue Sharpe had not been announced.

16. Flu – See Item 4e.
17. PNA – 

The consultation period had now ended, and it was noted that no gaps in the service had been found following the previous PNA. However, it was felt that if the applications already granted in Coleford, Woolavington and Monkton Heathfield did not proceed to open, possible gaps in service could arise. The closure/sale of the Lloyds branches in Somerset had not yet been discussed.

18. Health and Wellbeing Board – 

NWA reported on the address Nick Robinson, the new Chief Executive of the CCG, had given to the Board. NR had a Strategic Change and Finance background.  In Particular he had focused on the need for place based and more local care plans, the essential need to work with local councils, and a need for more public engagement. He noted that the system was financially challenged and required a service redesign to provide efficiency and the correct community teams to be co-located. NR felt that Urgent Care Services should be developed as a priority. NWA advised that he would be meeting NR in a Council capacity on 15th December.
19. Chief Officer’s Update – Covered under other agenda items.
20. Report of Applications Sub-Committee – 

Noted that an oral hearing for the Woolavington appeal was due to take place on 29th November.

21. Dates of Future Meeting – 

These were agreed for 17th January 2018, 20th March 2018, and 9th May 2018 (AGM) to take place at Ash House, all commencing at 9.00am. The next Executive Meeting was scheduled for 12th December 2017 at the Nags Head at 7.00pm.

22. Any Other Business – 
The CCA would be contacted by NWA to find a replacement for Gary Winter. It was felt that the skill set of an Area Manager would be helpful, and if the CCA felt it appropriate the Committee could co-opt a CCA representative until next year’s elections.
